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The starting point for this study of the “hero of art” in the seventeenth century was Joachim
von Sandrart’s book Teutsche Academie (German Academy of the Noble Arts of Architecture,
Sculpture and Painting), which not only presents the semantic and iconographic characteristics
of the art hero, but also focuses on the interplay between the two ways of presenting rulers:
as art patrons and as war heroes. The discourses of German language societies about war
and peace, which should be seen in the context of Sandrart’s book, were elaborated on in a
paper by the assistant in which she also focused on the heroization of the ruler in the artistic
realm. Several examples of heroization in the form of portraits could also be demonstrated at
the SFB conference Imitatio heroica. Hero Likeness in Imagery and in the corresponding
publication.
The conditions for the emergence of the art hero in various semantic and visual forms were
thus analyzed. Focusing on Germany (and not, as originally planned, on a European
comparison), the transfer and appropriation of the model of the war hero in relation to irenic
and artistic heroizations were explored in a diachronic perspective (sixteenth to eighteenth
century). It became clear that the images of heroes that emerged via art and war are more
interconnected than originally assumed. War, which is one of the leading categories for
defining the heroic, was not dichotomously opposed to art. Rather, art contributed to this form
of the heroic in many ways: partly by supporting war (with the so-called ars belli), partly by
acting as an alternative model (according to the adage “art can only blossom in peace”), and
partly through the transformation of war into cultural forms (tournaments, ceremonial armor).
In the Baroque era, the emblematic juxtaposition of, and harmonization between, weapons
and art as priorities increasingly became an inseparable interdependence. 1 The recognized
potency of symbolic and general visual effects of greatness, power, glamour, and strength also
lent enormous significance to art through the self-presentation of the rivaling dynasties and
territorial rulers in the early modern period. 2 It served as an interreligious language of the
heroization of rulers, which can be verified by examples from the House of Habsburg
(Maximilian I, Rudolf II, Leopold I, Charles VI) and the rulers of Brandenburg or Prussia,
respectively (Frederick William, Frederick I/III, Frederick II). Thus, for the first time, the
importance of art was investigated not only with regard to its value for representing heroization,
but as the argumentative foundation of the heroism of rulers.
According to the fundamental hypothesis of the hero of art model, heroization through art
represented a rhetorical and aesthetical conveyance of virtue ethics, an aesthetic negotiation
of power, and a means of stabilizing sovereignty. In other words, it was a strategy for
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constructing images of leadership that could establish a ruler’s heroism, at least partially,
independent of his (of her) actual political and military status. This model of heroes thus
conveyed a value system of leadership that propagated the patronage of culture as a heroic
habitus pattern. The hero of art thus becomes part of “the topos ‘de virtute heroica,’ a set of
tools out of whose elements different and (in individual aspects) contradictory patterns can be
assembled.” 3 The trend toward an openness of the heroic in the seventeenth century and the
dominance of its effect outshined the heroic deed itself, which could be translated into
fundamental dispositions (virtue, strength, magnificence). 4 The heroic structure of the majority
of the representations of the art hero was thus not formed through action, but achieved through
architectural framing (for example, motifs of triumphal arches, or temples), attributes (the club
of Hercules, or a lion fur), and the compositional arrangement of pictorial figures (for example,
at the feet of rulers on the throne). These representations were therefore less about heroic
deeds and more about the agency and narrative of the ruler-hero. Their appearance and mode
of presentation therefore set the parameters through which the heroization and heroism of the
art hero were shown. Heroic roles based on a dynasty (Hercules, Apollo) and a cyclical model
of history (for example, in the combination of ancient and contemporary outfits) were also
employed as apparatuses of ideal leadership that manifested themselves as “good
governance” and as overcoming the time (and its negative conditions) through the flowering of
the arts. The fundamentally idealized representation of rulers and their status as “fixed heroes”
invite questions of credibility and acceptance. However, due to a lack of historical sources (in
contrast to the many documented reactions to the statues of Louis XIV), these could only be
answered in a very peripheral manner by looking at their appropriations and imitations of, and
rivalries with, other rulers. What could be said was that the longevity of these iconographies
indicated a rather consensual ruler image that was hardly a source of friction and was either
compatible or overlapped with other representations and portrayals (see “prince of peace”).
The material collected provided the basis for identifying a series of types of iconography in
which the ruler patron was depicted as Apollo or Hercules musagetes at the center of a throne
scene, surrounded by the arts paying homage, allegorical attributes, or personifications – or
the ruler patron was shown as traveling on the path of virtue to Mount Parnassus, or having
already reached the gods of Olympus. This emphasis on a similarity to the gods was far more
frequent than an identification with Alexander, whose role the ruler could also assume as a
hero of art. The imitatio heroica – either through adaptation in a portrait, attributes, or semantic
epithets, or through theatrical and religious means of presentation – could function as a
compensation, prospectively, or “representatively.”
The multifaceted motif of arte et marte became a key theme for the project groups B2, B3, and
C2 and resulted in the joint workshop “Krieg, Kunst und Wissen” (War, Art, and Knowledge)
(2014). The project group also profited from a lecture by and conversation with Naïma
Ghermani on the theme “Der Fürst als Held: Rüstkammer und Porträts in Rüstung in
Deutschland (um 1560 – um 1630)” (The Ruler as Hero: Armory and Portraits in Armor in
Germany (c. 1560 – c. 1630)) in 2013. In January 2015, a lecture by the project assistant at
the workshop “Sammlungen im Spannungsfeld von Gelehrsamkeit, Meraviglia und heroischer
Repräsentation” (Collections in the Tension between Scholarship, Meraviglia, and Heroic
Representation) also dealt with the theme of war and peace.
The perspective of the “hero makers” was also discussed in the monograph by the assistant.
Furthermore, the heroic potential of collections of art is being put in a larger context in another
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comprehensive work by the assistant that will continue beyond the project group’s duration.
This work will profit from the intensive, fruitful, and inspiring conversations with the visiting
scholar Prof. Ulrich Heinen in the winter semester 2013/14 and his project “Heroische Körper.
Rubens’ Anatomiestudien als Beitrag zum heroischen Stil des internationalen Barock“ (Heroic
Bodies. Rubens’ Anatomy Studies as a Contribution to the Heroic Style of the International
Baroque).
From an art historical perspective, the theme of the art hero is also conducive to political
iconography, which has only recently been revived as a relevant method. 5 That the focus of
the project group’s research can also relate to the relationship between rulers and artists was
also demonstrated in an evening lecture by the group’s assistant at a conference in
Wolfenbüttel (2014) on “Fürst und Fürstin als Künstler. Herrschaftliches Künstlertum zwischen
Habitus, Norm und Neigung” (Ruler as Artist. Lordly Artistry between Habitus, Norm and
Affinity).
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